
Edington Village News ISSUE ­ 03

JULY 2020

EDINGTON VILLAGE NEWS Published  by  Edington  Parish  Council Page 1

ISSUE ­ 03

JULY 

EDINGTON VILLAGE NEWS Published by Edington Parish Council Page 1

Contents
•Village Helpline ­ latest 

•Local surgeries ­ latest

•Wiltshire Police ­ advice

•Wiltshire Council

•Library Service ­ latest

•Bus services ­ latest

•Edington Parish Council News

•Three Villages Minibus

•Edington Parish Hall

•Edington Village Maintenance Group

•Edington Farm Shop

•Four Villages Link

•Musings of a villager

•Musings from the thin blue line

•Jubilee Year in Edington

•Mammals in Edington

•Small ads / Swaps

•Sharing your newsletter

•Contacting us

Welcome to the third edition of the 

Edington Village News and again a 

thank you to those people who have 

made positive comments about the 

new initiative. Starting this month we 

are giving villagers the opportunity to 

swap or sale any unwanted items and this 

months offerings can be found at the back of 

this newsletter. If you would like to place an 

advert for a swap or sell item in a future edition 

please email us at 

newsletter@edingtonwiltshire.org.uk
with your name, details of the item(s) and even 

a photo of the item if you wish. Please ensure 

that we have receieved this information by the 

1st of the month. 

Village Helpine  Latest
Edington Village Helpline  ­ We are still receiving

calls to the helpline and we will continue to

operate it until such time as there is no longer a

need.

The Edington Village Helpline can provide

assistance with shopping, collecting

prescriptions, dog walking and a listening and

talking service along with many other things

that we can find access too. If you need help

please call the helpline and we can help you in

these difficult times, if we cannot help we will

find someone who can help you.

The Parish Council has received some

donations to help villagers experiencing

difficulty in these times, if you are struggling to

purchase essential items or pay outstanding

bills please contact the helpline and we may

be able to assist you. 

We are planning to publish this newsletter 

monthly but may produce it more frequently if 

there is a change in information or events, the 

village website will also be updated on a

regular basis to help keep everyone up to

date with the latest information. The newsletter 

can be delivered directly to your inbox just visit

www.edingtonwiltshire.org.uk/newsletter 
and enter your details.

Don’t forget to contact the help line on

07933143021 (now available 9am to 6pm, 

Monday to Friday)

Local surgeries   latest

REMEMBER IF YOU ARE ASKED TO ATTEND A 

SURGERY YOU MUST WEAR A FACE COVERING 

WHILST IN THE BUILDINGS

White Horse Health Centre and Bratton surgery

Westbury surgery TELEPHONE 01373 828330

Bratton Surgery TELEPHONE 01380 831911

At the time of writing the White Horse Surgery 

and Bratton Surgery continue to operate the 

temporary sytem of appointments.

mailto:newsletter@edingtonwiltshire.org.uk
www.edingtonwiltshire.org.uk/newsletter 
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•All patients requesting on the day 

appointments will be screened through 

reception using the existing triage system and a 

second layer of triage with a phone call from a 

member of the Acute Care Team.

•Any patient with respiratory symptoms and/or 

temperature should not come to the practice.

You will be treated over the phone where 

possible, or asked to call 111.

•Any patient with any other symptom, where 

possible will be treated over the phone. If the 

clinician you speak to decides they need to see 

you, they will make this decision and ask you to 

attend the practice.

You can find out more including an online 

consultation system on the surgery website

www.westburygp.co.uk

As we know that a number of people in 

Edington use the services of the doctors in West 

Lavington and Market Lavington we have 

included information about these as well.

Courtyard Surgery   West Lavington

TELEPHONE 01380 813 300

At the Courtyard Surgery, our normal working 

arrangements might have changed, but our 

doctors and nurses are still working hard and are 

here for you when you need them.

More care is provided at a distance, and all 

these changes are to keep you safe. You can 

discuss concerns by:

• phone

• face to face

• video consultations

• photographs

If you are worried about any aspect of your 

health, please call your GP practice. We will 

discuss the most appropriate ways to access any 

care you may need.

You can find out more including an online 

consultation system on the surgery website 

www.courtyardsurgery.co.uk

Market Lavington Surgery

TELEPHONE 01380 812500

The practice is working as normal.

Appointments can be made online, in person or 

by telephoning the surgery. If the appointment is 

not urgent please do not ring before 10:00 am. 

Most appointments can be made up to one 

month in advance.

You can find out more including an online 

consultation system on the surgery website

www.marketlavingtonsurgery.nhs.uk

Wiltshire Police
Our local PCSO is Luke George.

Luke makes regular visits to the village and is in 

frequent contact with the Parish Council. He will 

be supporting us in our attampts to reduce the 

speed of traffic through the village.

His email is

lukegeorge@wiltshire.pnn.police.uk.

www.courtyardsurgery.co.uk
www.marketlavingtonsurgery.nhs.uk
www.westburygp.co.uk
mailto:lukegeorge@wiltshire.pnn.police.uk.
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Useful Contacts if you need 

help and support
If you are self  isolating, you could contact one of 

these organisations for help and support, all of them 

have websites and most have phone numbers:

Age UK Wiltshire   0808 196 2424

Asthma UK   0300 222 5800

BHF   0300 330 3311

CALM helpline for men open 5pm to midnight  

0800 55858

Diabetes UK   0345 123 2399

Mind   0300 123 3393

No Panic helpline for young people   0300 606

1174

Samaritans   116 123

Scope   0808 800 3333

Silver Line independent support for older

people   0800 470 8090

Wiltshire Council Wellbeing Hub   0300 003 4576

For information and extra help as to how keep

safe online visit

www.actionfraud.police.uk
Also victim support either through the website

www.victimsupport.org.uk
or their support line – 03003030157

Wiltshire Council

Wiltshire Council have experienced many ‘firsts’ 

in the last few weeks. Like many other 

organisations we have had to rethink how we 

deliver services and how we conduct our 

business due to the effects of COVID­19 

regulations.

We recently conducted the first virtual Full 

Council meeting with 98 Councilors taking part, 

the first virtual Western Area Planning 

Committee, which lasted 4 hours and included 

passionate debate regarding 5 planning 

applications. All Select Committees and Area 

Boards have also met to elect the Chair and 

Vice Chair for the forthcoming year. 

It is very clear that these new practices will 

impact on how work is done in the future. The 

Council chamber at County Hall is not yet 

redundant but it is obvious that these new 

working practices have saved time and money, 

not least relating to travel expenses, as 

Councilors attend from every part of Wiltshire 

which translates into a lot of mileage for every 

meeting. I’m sure like many businesses Wiltshire 

Council will continue to use virtual meetings on a 

regular basis going forward.  This will never 

replace the necessary face­to­face contact but 

will ensure more efficient use of both Officers 

and Councilors time in the future.

Many of our local Parish Councils have 

embraced virtual meetings for both Parish 

Council and Planning meetings and while some 

have impressive book cases in the background 

others have been very comfortable in the 

kitchens! More importantly the work of Parish 

Council’s has continued, and I would like to 

thank everyone involved for their time and effort 

keeping our local democracy functioning.  

If you do have a need to contact Wiltshire 

Council, please do so by using the My Wiltshire 

app if possible as many Officers within the 

council are still employed away from their 

normal desks and working on COVID­19 related 

roles. As always, please do continue to contact 

me if you think I can help with any local matter. 

Enjoy the rest of the summer with hopefully some 

lovely weather ahead.

Suzanne Wickham

Wiltshire Councilor – Ethandune

Tel 01380 870476

Mob 07967 213336

suzanne.wickham@wiltshire.gov.uk

www.actionfraud.police.uk
www.victimsupport.org.uk
mailto:suzanne.wickham@wiltshire.gov.uk
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Library Service – latest

All libraries until further notice are closed.

Any items borrowed that were due back from

9 March onward will be renewed

automatically throughout the closed period

and no fines or charges will be incurred. If your

loans were due back before this date, please

contact

libraryenquiries@wiltshire.gov.uk.

Items cannot be reserved whilst the libraries

are closed. The library service will hold all

Wiltshire items that were reserved before the

libraries closed.

You can still borrow eBooks, eAudiobooks and

eMagazines.

Local buses – latest

Buses serving Edington are now operating 

normally again. 

If you are using the bus please remember that a 

face covering should be worn.

Edington Parish Council News
Following last month’s appeal can we thank 

those responsible dog owners who are ensuring 

that they remove any “offerings” that their dog 

deposits around the village, hopefully your 

actions will encourage the small minority who 

are still finding it difficult to clear up their own 

dog’s offerings to start doing so and thereby 

improving the village for everybody .

You may have noticed that during the 

lockdown the equipment on the playfield has 

been out of use, this was required by the 

government as part of the lockdown process, 

unfortunately a small minority chose to ignore 

the tape that had been placed around the 

equipment for everyone’s safety. Following an 

inspection of the equipment last week we are 

pleased to announce that most of the play 

equipment has now passed the safety check 

and is back in use from 4th July. One piece of 

equipment has been removed for repair and we 

hope to have it returned in the near future.  

However we are still in the midst of the global 

pandemic and care must be taken to ensure 

that infection does not spread and to this end 

we have put notices around the playfield 

reminding people of their responsibilities when 

using the equipment. Can we also remind 

people that glasses and glass bottles are not 

allowed onto the playfield this is for the safety of 

everyone who uses the field.

Following the easing of restrictions the 

Community Speed Watch group will 

recommence their activities on Monday 6th July 

with frequent sessions around the village. The 

30mph limit is for everyone’s safety although a 

significant number of users of the B3098 seem to 

think that the speed limit does not apply to 

them. The latest data from the Speed Indicator 

Device near the farm shop recorded 61% of all 

drivers exceeding the 30mph limit when 

travelling past it towards Erlestoke and one 

“idiot” was recorded at 65.3mph just after 

midnight one night.

The moan for the month is hedges overhanging 

pavements and the highway. Can you please 

ensure that your hedges do not hang over either 

of these, as in some places where there is a 

pavement they are forcing people out into the 

road and where there is no pavement it makes it 

even more dangerous for pedestrians if the road 

width is reduced further by overhanging 

vegetation. Please cut back that hedge before 

some is involved in an accident.

Finally a reminder about parking. We live in a 

rural area with narrow roads and inconsiderate 

parking not only makes it difficult for the farmers 

to drive their machinery around it also makes it 

difficult at times for emergency vehicles and the 

council refuse lorries to travel along some roads. 

Before parking in your “favourite” spot please 

check whether your actions can cause a 

problem for other road users. 
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Three Village Minibus
First the good news!  

We were most grateful 

to receive a grant of 

£3,430 from Wiltshire 

Council; this money 

helps towards 

depreciation of our 

vehicle but is not intended to support every day 

running costs.  It may be the last grant we are 

awarded as the council is looking very hard for 

ways that it can cut down costs.

We also look forward to the arrival of our smart 

new vehicle which is due in September.  It will be 

similar to our present vehicle but with a much 

better heating and cooling system to improve 

passenger comfort both in summer and winter.  

Obviously we might have deferred purchasing a 

new vehicle for a year had we known that the 

problems associated with the corona virus were 

coming but such pandemics cannot be 

foreseen.

Many will have realised that TVM has not been 

used (except for maintenance visits to the 

garage and regular journeys to keep the battery 

charged etc.) since its last trip to Westbury on 

March19th.  We have had no call for our 

shopping trips as all our passengers are self­

isolating and group hire and village activities 

have also ceased.

The current rules to ensure the safety of 

passengers, drivers and helpers on community 

minibuses state that we can only take five 

passengers (plus the Driver) and that the driver 

must wear a face covering when in the vehicle 

and gloves when touching doors, rails etc.  

Passengers will also be recommended to wear 

face coverings when in the vehicle.  In the light 

of all these restrictions plus the need to ensure 

the vehicle is rigorously sanitised at the start and 

at any stop on a journey we feel that it is best to 

delay passenger use of the vehicle until 

September.  Obviously we will review this in the 

light of further clarification/advice from 

government.

Joy Fraser

Edington Parish Hall
EDINGTON PARISH HALL REMAINS CLOSED

After due consideration, the decision has been 

taken by the Parish Hall Committee, that the 

Parish Hall remains closed for the foreseeable 

future. The decision has been based on 

information and advice provided by Wiltshire 

Community First and the updated Government 

advice for the safe use of multi­purpose 

community facilities issued on 30th June 2020. 

This was not taken lightly as we know that many 

people in the community are missing the social 

gatherings offered by the village organisations 

who regularly meet in the Parish Hall. 

With the latest advice on social distancing being 

a minimum of 1 metre, with risk mitigation (such 

as wearing a face covering) where 2 metres is 

not viable and given the available floor space in 

the Parish Hall the number of people that could 

be accommodated on chairs but without tables 

at 1 metre spacing is approximately 10 people 

but only 5 or 6 people at the 2 metre distance. 

Similarly, two people could just about work in the 

kitchen at any one time. These numbers did not 

make it viable for those who book the Parish 

Hall.
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Could we make the Parish Hall Covid­19 

secure? 

Some of those who attend events in the Parish 

Hall  have been self­isolating or shielding  as they 

fall within the ‘vulnerable’ group and we have a 

duty of care to do all that we can to ensure that 

members of the community using the Parish Hall 

stay safe and well during these unprecedented 

times and are not exposed to unnecessary risk.

Had the Parish Hall opened for business, then 

thorough cleaning before and after each 

booking would be necessary, and we would 

also have had to provide hand sanitisers (if we 

could source them!). The hire charges, under 

normal circumstances, just about cover our 

running cost and as our finances stand at the 

moment (we continue to pay our overheads 

from our reserve fund) paying for any addition 

cleaning and the necessary sanitisers would not 

be economically viable.

The committee will continue to monitor the 

advice and when the time is right, we look 

forward to welcoming our regular users and 

private hirers back to the Parish Hall as soon as is 

practicably possible. 

Meanwhile, bookings can 

be made for later this year 

and 2021 using our online 

booking form ­ 

www.edingtonwiltshire.org.uk/hall/

Stay safe and healthy and 

soon in Edington Parish Hall!!

Edington Farm Shop
The farm shop has 

reopenened and the 

opening times are

Wednesdays ­ 

Saturdays 11.30am­

7.30pm

Sundays 9am­4pm

Butcher’s counter & deli. Groceries, fresh bread, 

dairy & vegetables.

Dagger’s own ready meals & make­away dishes

Daggers Ales & wines & spirits. Grab­and­go 

lunches

PLUS

Evening take­aways are back!

See the website for updates and offers 

www.threedaggers.co.uk

Edington Village 

Maintenance Group
Thank you to those people who have offered 

their services, it is not too late to  volunteer and 

help with the upkeep of the village please email

volunteer@edingtonwiltshire.org.uk

Four Villages Link

Four Villages Link has a new 

committee Chaired  by 

former Treasurer Ian Hulley 

from Bratton  with Keith 

Rayward as Deputy. Karen 

Eustace is our new secretary 

and Ian Hulley /David Green 

our Treasurers. Angeline Nicholson will continue 

as Volunteer Recruitment and Support Officer, 

Helen O’Donoghue is to be the Data Protection 

Officer and Marysia Garbutt will deal with 

Publicity and communications. We welcome 

them to their new roles and express our thanks to 

Meg McGlynn and her husband Stuart for their 

unstinting support over the years and to former 

Chairman Ian Lafferty who has expertly guided 

us through some challenging times.

Just to let you know we are still available if you 

need a lift to the surgery, clinic appointments, 

help with shopping, essential visits or just a 

friendly chat. You are not alone. If we cannot 

help with your problem, we can refer 

www.threedaggers.co.uk
www.edingtonwiltshire.org.uk/hall/
mailto:volunteer@edingtonwiltshire.org.uk
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you to someone who can. We would love  to 

hear from you if you would like to share your 

experience of using this service. Feed­back is 

always welcome­ email 

fourvillageslink.communications@gmail.com 
Please be aware that we need at least 48hr 

notice to arrange longer trips such as RUH or 

Salisbury. Ring 07852256939 between 9am­6pm 

Monday to Friday and we will do our best to 

help.

The musings of a villager

City Hollow Walk 

One of our favourite walks takes us up the 

footpath through City Hollow. There is a legend 

in the village that the little settlement of City 

Hollow was established during the time of the 

Black Death, when people fled from London 

(The City) out to the countryside to try to escape 

the danger of being infected with bubonic 

plague. They were not allowed to stay within the 

heart of the villages of Edington or Tinhead for 

fear of infecting the local population, so the 

legend goes, and they set up their little 

community in the 

area we now call 

The City. 

It is interesting to 

remember that 

throughout human 

history, people 

have struggled 

with epidemics 

and pandemics. 

The Plague killed 

almost one third of 

the population of 

Europe over the centuries, and in 1665­66, in 

London alone, 70,000 people died in one year of 

the plague. 

To walk up through The City now, though, is to 

walk through a quiet estate of fairly modern 

houses. No hint of this possible, troubled, early 

history remains. 

Heading up the tree­tunnelled footpath, and 

avoiding the substantial badger hole in the 

middle of path, brings you to the kissing gate 

which takes you to the path up onto the 

downs.   It is worth having a pair of secateurs in 

your pocket, because the footpath is often 

overgrown with brambles, and it is a steep climb. 

But completely delightful! 

In spring and summer, the banks that rise up on 

either side of the hollow are utterly covered in 

wildflowers, bringing a memory of what all our 

meadows would have looked like a hundred 

years ago but so rarely seen now with 

environmental degradation. 

We spend hours pottering up the hollow with our 

plant book in our hand, trying to identify every 

vetch or vetchling, every scabious and of course 

every perfect, beautiful wild orchid. It is magical 

place, quiet, still and steep. As you turn back to 

look at the path you have climbed, part 

mailto:fourvillageslink.communications@gmail.com 


Edington Village News ISSUE ­ 03

JULY 2020

EDINGTON VILLAGE NEWS Published  by  Edington  Parish  Council Page 8

of the valley is framed in a beautiful V shape 

between the rises of the hollow, a tiny summary 

of the whole of the valley in which our village is 

set. 

If you have a child with you, they will find flint 

and chalk along the path, and love to clamber 

inexhaustibly up and down the sides of the 

hollow. And they will eat the blackberries in 

Autumn. 

This is just the start of one of the best walks in 

Edington, in our opinion. More on that later. 

Mercedes Henning

Musings From   the Thin Blue  

Line 
'Getting the Sack' 

Very early on in my 

chosen career I was quite 

surprised to get the sack. 

It was during the winter of 

1954 and following 

completion of my training 

I was posted to 

Limehouse, then a three 

station sub­ division 

comprising Limehouse, 

Poplar and the Isle of 

Dogs After a short period of 'Learning Beats' I 

was let loose on the unsuspecting public. 

In those days, busy road junctions were 

controlled by police officers on point duty and 

one such point was at the junction of 

Commercial Road, East India Dock Road, 

West India Dock Road and Burdett Road.  It 

was not a popular posting, you were isolated 

in the middle of the junction, exposed to all 

weathers and liable to physical harm by errant 

road users. The posting lasted for eight hours a 

day for a six week period. Relief was provided 

for a meal and comfort breaks throughout 

the shift by officers on neighbouring beats. 

Having gained very limited experience by 

relieving the posted officer, I was then trusted, 

if that's the right word, as the dedicated point 

duty officer. 

On  one early shift, it was extremely cold and 

the road surface of cobble stones made it 

more so underfoot. To  minimise the cold, I 

wore fur lined boots (that I still have), two pairs 

of very thick socks and fleece pyjamas, worn 

under thick winter serge. Stamping ones feet 

made little difference. However,  saviours 

appeared in the form of passing lorry drivers, 

who threw to me hessian sacks to stand on, 

these proved to be a godsend. With at least 

three of them on top of each other, they 

provided  much needed insulation. 

Incidentally, they were secretly put away for 

future use.The junction was subsequently 

converted to be be controlled by traffic lights. 

Getting the sack(s) made life of this points­

man just about bearable and the cold was a 

spur to an ambitious and interesting career.

BMS 
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Jubilee Year in Edington
2020 has been an amazing year (so far) in that 

the virus has brought village activities to a 

standstill. What a contrast to the Jubilee year 

when there was a continuous set of events 

happening as can be seen from the following 

article that I wrote at the end of that year. 

Now that we are nearing the end of 2012, it 
would seem to be a good time to reflect on the 
various activities which made the Jubilee Year in 
Edington such a memorable occasion. 

After many months of preparation, the 
celebrations in early June offered an extensive 
programme of events. Edington Fair was held on 
the Saturday afternoon. In spite of many other 
alternative attractions, it proved to be very 
popular with a record attendance; the playfield 
has never been so packed with both adults and 
children including many visitors. The children 
were encouraged to create a congratulations 
card which was sent to the Queen. (A letter of 
thanks has been received from Buckingham 
Palace).

This was followed in the evening by the Jubilee 
Party, incorporating BBQ/bar, a country dance 
group and a  Ceilidh Band; the deteriorating 
weather failing to dampen the enjoyment.

The highlight of the Sunday morning was the 
moving ecumenical service held in the Priory 
Church attended by a very large congregation. 
The village picnic was then held in the playfield; 
in spite of the awful weather the children’s 
games and the Punch and Judy show proved to 
be very popular. During the weekend, specially 
designed Edington Jubilee Mugs were 
distributed to all children below secondary 
school age in the village with the surplus being 
sold to offset some of the cost. 

At the beginning of the year, the Parish Council 

decided to commemorate Jubilee year with a 
number of projects. The burial ground gates 
were created by Peter Hailstone from the 
entrance gates of the Old Vicarage and they 
look superb in their new setting. Two new seats, 
sponsored by the WI and by Edington Station 
Yard and an additional log bench, sponsored by 
individual contributions, have been installed. A 
village information board has been erected in 
the church car park and a second board will be 
placed on the farm shop site when the 
construction work is completed early next year.
A wooden tractor will shortly be installed in the 
playfield for the benefit of younger children; this 
will replace the previous one which had to be 
removed for safety reasons. It has been funded 
by donations from the May Ball, Edington Fair, 
several individual contributions and proceeds 
from the quiz nights at the Three Daggers.

The Parish Council also decided to make the 
village as attractive as possible. Several 
additional flowerbeds were prepared and 
maintained by Edward Callaway and the green 
areas were kept neat and tidy throughout the 
year through additional grass cuttings.”
In addition, there were the “regular” events 
including the Music Festival, the Jazz Festival, the 
May Ball, the Produce Show and the Christmas 
activities as well as the usual clubs and groups 
meetings. 

The words quarantine and lockdown were 

unheard of! Let us all hope that 2020 proves to 

be a “one­off” and next year life returns to 

normality.

George Fraser
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marred by flecks of red (below)

Also in those early days in Edington we had a 

badger sow visit our garden in the evening to 

rob our bird table. She would often be 

accompanied by her two cubs. We would 

watch them from our window and were 

enchanted that we were sharing our garden 

with such wonderful animals.

Also in our early days we had a fox come right 

up to our glass patio doors and watch us with his 

nose pressed up against the glass.

More recently it has been the antics of grey 

squirrels that has kept us amused. Not just their 

acrobatics trying to get into our so­called squirrel 

proofed bird feeders but other foraging 

behaviour as well. We have a large walnut tree 

in our garden and the squirrels bury the walnuts 

all over the garden in autumn.  Not just in the 

ground but also in our pots, some of them even 

on our first floor balcony. The problem for the 

squirrel was that the pots often got moved 

around and when the squirrel came to on the 

balcony to check up on his walnut it would be 

gone and he would then proceed to 

Mammals of Edington

The amount of wildlife around Edington has 

always amazed me. The number of wild 

mammals I have encountered around the 

village is far more than I ever saw where we 

lived on the Witwatersrand some 20 miles west 

of Johannesburg in South Africa.

One of our first interesting encounters of 

mammals in Edington happened back in 

December 1999. There was a huge snow storm 

and everything was covered in a mantle of 

white several inches deep. We decided to go 

up on the plain to get a better view and here 

the snow had blown up into drifts a couple of 

feet deep in spots. Along the way we could see 

the tracks of a variety of animals that had 

scampered across the pristine snow in the night. 

We followed the tracks of a fox for some time 

when suddenly we came to a spot where the 

fox’s tracks crossed that of a rabbit. Here the 

snow was scuffed up a bit and the pristine white 

was marred by flecks of red. The story of the fate 

of the rabbit was written clearly in the snow. The 

fox’s slightly deeper tracks led away from the 

scene.

Fox footprints in the snow (above); the snow was 

scuffed up a bit and the pristine white was 
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dig up all the pots until he found it. Earlier this 

year Mercedes even found a walnut growing in 

a pot in her greenhouse. Just a week or so ago I 

saw the squirrel on the balcony checking things 

out again and as he walked past a large 

strawberry plant he grabbed a large ripe 

strawberry in his mouth and ran off with it. I had 

been wondering what had happened to all our 

strawberries – I had been blaming the birds. I 

believe the squirrels have a drey in the ivy at the 

top of a telephone and electric pole in our 

garden, and last year I saw the female squirrel 

running along the electric cable from the pole 

to a large beech tree at the other end of the 

property with her kitten dangling from her 

mouth. I was amazed at her agility on the 

bouncing wire as she ran for some 80 feet about 

20 feet above the ground with her baby in her 

mouth.

Some other interesting snippets:  while out in the 

car Mercedes and I observed two weasels in 

fierce combat in the middle of the road. We 

stopped and watched them for a couple of 

minutes before they ran off into the 

undergrowth. I am not sure if this was territorial 

behaviour or mating behaviour which I believe is 

quite aggressive between partners.

As a lecturer at Wiltshire college I took my 

students to study water voles on a reserve near 

Melksham. They feed almost entirely on 

waterside plants, and spend most of their lives in 

a narrow strip of land at the water’s edge. Small 

heaps of droppings mark the limits of their home 

ranges. In the past I have seen possible signs of 

their presence in the streams running through 

Edington and it is always good to keep an eye 

out for them. Their numbers dropped drastically 

in recent times due to degradation and loss of 

habitat, and predation by the American mink, 

which became naturalised in England through 

escapes from fur­farms in the twentieth century.

On our walks on Salisbury plain we have 

occasionally observed brown hares doing 

energetic leaping and wild chases. This usually 

happens in March and April at the start of the 

breeding season but will continue most of the 

year. Unlike the common rabbit seen all around 

Edington, the young of hares (leverets) are born 

in the open with a full coat of fur and with their 

eyes open.

We all have had moles in our garden at some 

point and are always rather irritated at the 

damage they do to our lawns or vegetable 

patches, but these are really delightful animals. I 

have always been fascinated how they spend 

their whole lives below ground in a burrow 

system they have dug themselves. Their main 

food is earthworms, which, being full of soil, are 

heavy but not very nutritious, so moles need to 

eat at least half their body weight of food every 

day. Interestingly moles have skin glands which 

make them distasteful to carnivorous mammals 

but they are still eaten by birds such as the 

tawny and barn owls.

Another great observation I had in my garden 

last year was of a pygmy shrew which is our 

smallest mammal in the UK. It is so tiny that it is 

near the limit at which a warm­blooded animal 

can exist and has to eat its own body weight in 

food every day just to maintain its body 

temperature. It feeds on small invertebrates such 

as spiders, tiny beetles and insect larvae.

I have always had a particular fascination with 

bats. It really started in South Africa when a 

student of mine brought me a newly born Cape 

Serotine bat that had fallen out of the eaves of 

a building. It was only about the size of a 

postage stamp. I took it home to Mercedes and 

she fed it on milk from a toy baby’s bottle which 

was the only thing small enough to fit in its 

mouth. Amazingly she was able to rear this bat, 

whom we named Frances, to adulthood. She 

had to teach him to fly – she stood on our 
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piano stool at one end of our 30­foot sitting 

room and let him drop. She taught him to catch 

live insect food on the wing – my daughters and 

I collected huge quantities of live insects for this 

task. The bat became so tame that Mercedes 

just had to click her fingers and it would fly to her 

and land on her hand.  Captivity was no place 

for an animal like that which we all came to 

love, so we re­introduced 

him into the wild.

A new­born baby Cape 

Serotine bat clinging to a 

thumb (left); Frances on 

Mercedes’ hand to show 

how big he had grown in 

a couple of weeks 

(below)

 

The baby bat Frances being fed by Mercedes 

from a toy baby’s bottle(below).

Back in England, lecturing at Wiltshire College, I 

got to track the local bats with a bat detector. 

There are several species of bat here around 

Edington belonging to two different families ­the 

horseshoe bats and what we can call ordinary 

bats. Horseshoe bats have broad rounded wings 

with short tails and if you find one at rest it has a 

horseshoe­shaped fold of skin round the nostrils. 

The ordinary bats have narrower more pointed 

wings and a longer tail and normal almost dog­

like noses. Bats find their way around in the dark 

and catch their prey using elaborate echo­

location systems. The two British bat families 

have different echo­location systems. The 

Horseshoes bats emit sound through the nostrils 

and it is focused into a narrow beam by the 

horseshoe shaped fold of skin on the snout. 

Ordinary bats emit the sounds through the 

mouth. I love watching them as they silently flit 

among the trees at dusk catching insects. For 

their size, bats are long­lived animals most 

species living up to twenty years and there are 

records of some species living as long as thirty 

years.

There are a host of other mammals I have seen 

around Edington such as the Muntjac and Roe 

deer, hedgehogs, rats, different species of mice, 

stoats ­ the list goes on and on. Another article 

on those in due course. Keep your eyes open in 

your garden and out on walks ­ you will be 

surprised at what you can see.

Stephen Henning
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Small ads/swaps
Starting this month we are giving readers the 

opportunity to advertise any items that they 

want to sell or swap. If you have something to 

sell or swap that you would like advertised in a 

future edition please either hand your 

advertisement into Pauline at the post office or 

email it to the newsletter, deadline 1st of each 

month.

We have  4 dining chairs  ­ Edwardian 

upholstered ­ v good condition.  Free to 

anyone who’d like them, wouldn’t need swap.

If interested please contact Clare on 830733

TThhiiss  mmoonntthh''ss  bbaarrggaaiinnss

I have a  Dyson DC14 vacuum cleaner  which I 

find too heavy to use now. It is old but working 

well.  £45 Buyer collects.

If interested please contact Sandra on 830396

We are offering a corner bookcase for free to 

whoever can pick it up.

This unused corner bookshelf was delivered to 

us slightly damaged ­ we were sent another, 

and told to keep this one. I hope someone 

can find a good use for it. 

Contact Matthew on 07544807440

Don't forget the Edington Farm Shop has 

reopened.

Wednesday ­ Saturday 11.30am to 7.30pm

Sunday 9am ­ 4.00 pm

More details on their website.

www.threedaggers.co.uk
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Sharing the Newsletter
We are aware that not everyone in Edington

has access to the internet and may therefore

not receive this newsletter. Please check with

your neighbours that they know about this

newsletter and a paper copy can be

obtained from Edington Post Office or perhaps

you could volunteer to print out a copy for

your neighbour. If you would like to receive this

newsletter electronically please visit the village

website

www.edingtonwiltshire.org.uk/newsletter
and enter your details or email

newsletter@edingtonwiltshire.org.uk
and you will be added to the mailing list.

Future editions
We welcome your comments on this new

venture, please send them to the address

below. If you would like to contribute an article

to a future edition of the Edington Village News

please email us with details of your article and

we will contact you.

newsletter@edingtonwiltshire.org.uk

Contacting us
Email the newsletter at

newsletter@edingtonwiltshire.org.uk
by phone on the Edington Parish Council help

line on 07933143021 (available 9am to 6pm,  

Monday to Friday) or via the village website

www.edingtonwiltshire.org.uk

Edington Past

Lower Road, Edington, circa 1895
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